PLANNING BOARD

Wednesday, June 11, 2008

Minutes of meeting held Guilderland Town Hall, Route 20, Guilderland,  NY 12084 at 7:30 P.M.

PRESENT:  
Stephen Feeney, Chairman

     
           
Paul Caputo



James Cohen

Thomas Robert



Theresa Coburn

Lindsay Childs

Linda Clark, Counsel

                        Jan Weston, Planning Administrator

ABSENT:  Michael  Cleary

**********************************************************************

Chairman Feeney called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.  He noted the exits for the sake of the audience in the event they were needed.

**********************************************************************

CASE OF THOMAS -  Route 20

Chairman Feeney announced that this was a public hearing on the final plat of a proposed 2 lot subdivision of 29 acres.  Zoned Industrial and RA-3.  Jim Besha presenting.

Linda Clark, Counsel, read the Legal Notice as follows:

The case of the Susan Thomas will be heard on Wednesday, June 11, 2008 at 

7:30 p.m. at the Guilderland Town Hall, Route 20, Guilderland, New York 12084

for the purpose of obtaining final plat approval for an unnamed subdivision.

Such subdivision is proposed as  2 lots cut from 29 acres.

The general location of the site is at 4770 Western Turnpike.

The property is zoned:   RA-3/IND.

Tax Map #  26.00-3-36.2 

Plans are open for inspection, by appointment, at the Planning Department during normal 

business  hours.

Dated:  May 28, 2008 

Stephen Feeney, Chairman, Planning Board

Jan Weston, Town Planner, read the comments of the Planning Department as follows:

Jan Weston, Town Planner, read the comments of the Planning Department as follows:

 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1Thomas - 4770 Western Tpk

The applicants would like to cut a parcel from this site in order to build a single-family home on an existing foundation.   The Town Board recently granted the rezone request to change the proposed 12 acre house site to Rural Agriculture -3. 

No objection to final approval conditioned on the Health Department approving the existing septic which is a little over 500 ft. from the reservoir.

Jim Besha presenting: This is  a subdivision of 12 acres covering the entire southern portion of the original property of 29 acres. The site was zoned Industrial and now the application is for 17 acres, Industrial, and 12 acres rezoned to RA-3.   I would like to build a single family home on an existing foundation and will be utilizing the existing septic on the property. Any structure will be 300 feet from the reservoir and the septic will be just under 500 ft. from the reservoir. There is existing water and electric and also an existing roadway, although, the deeded access will be over on the west side of the property.

Chairman asked about the access easement.  Do you access the property from the adjoining lands of The Owasco River Railway Corporation?  Is that correct?

Mr. Besha explained:  I don’t believe that is correct and we are still trying to resolve this. The tax map shows that it is still land owned by the Van Pattens across the street. There is a question whether or not those are actually accurate.   Mr.Van Patten, who is of the opinion that this is owned by the state as part of the Western Turnpike. I am still looking into this issue with the DOT surveyor and before I file this map, I will be sure that it is accurate.

Ms. Weston stated: He has his 20 ft.  of access that he can use and is showing us legal access to Rt. 20.

Chairman asked if that existing access was being shared by a neighbor.

Mr. Besha explained: The existing access is not shared with the neighbor. If this was owned by the State of New York, that would be access to the curb cut.

Thomas Robert asked about the driveway along Owasco River Railroad Incorporation.

Mr. Besha said that was access to the railroad bridge for maintenance, which does run on this parcel, and there is no easement. 

Chairman asked for any comments from the Board. 

Paul Caputo wanted to know if Watervliet has been notified.

Mr. Besha said yes we did.

Chairman asked for any comments from the audience and there were none.

Chairman made a motion to close the hearing.

The motion was seconded by Paul Caputo and carried by a 6-0 vote by the Board.

Chairman noted for the record that the Guilderland Conservation Advisory Council submitted their comments, date May 6, 2008, and to summarize their conclusions read as 

follows:

GCAC sees little is any adverse environmental effect of the subdivision provided the septic system is approved by the county Department of Health and that appropriate corrective action is taken to remedy any deficiencies identified by that agency.

We have a referral from the Albany County Planning Board, dated May 15, 2008, and their recommendation read as follow: Defer to local consideration. This board has found that the proposed action will have no significant countywide or intermunicipal impact. Defer to local consideration.

Chairman made a motion for SEQR as follows:

In Accordance with Section 8-0113, Article 8 of the New York Environmental Conservation Law, this Agency has conducted an initial review to determine whether the following project may have a significant effect on the environment and on the basis of the review hereby finds:

The proposed project will not have a significant effect on the environment and therefore does not require the preparation of an Environmental Impact Statement.   This determination is based on a careful review by the Planning Board, and by the comments of the Guilderland Conservation Advisory Council, and by the environmental short form, which the applicant has filled out, and the minor nature of the two lot subdivision. 

The motion was seconded by Thomas Robert and carried by a 6-0 vote by the Board.

Chairman made a motion for final approval for the proposed two lot subdivision on Route 20 with the following conditions:


- 
NYS Dept. of Transportation approval for any new curbcut

-
Albany County Health Department approval (with building permit application)

-
$1,500.00 per dwelling unit – Park & Recreation Fund (with building permit application)

The motion was seconded by Terry Coburn and carried by a 6-0 vote by the Board. 

************************************************************************ 

(Chairman announced that Glassworks Village would not be on tonight.)

MATTER OF DAS  - DAS – Nott Road

Chairman Feeney announced that this was a request to amend the final plat condition requiring pedestrian easement on the property.   Dr. Das presenting;

Jan Weston, Town Planner, read the comments of the Planning Department as follows:

Das - Nott Road

The applicant is requesting to change his subdivision approval by removing the condition that he grants a pedestrian easement along the southern property line.  He is willing to pay the $1,500 park fee in lieu of such easement.

The request for the easement was based on the recommendation of the Pathway Master Plan to make a safe pedestrian connection to Nott Road Park.  I believe this is a condition that should be maintained.  Another option the Board may consider is to take 10% of a property for parkland purposes.   This would be consistent with other subdivisions along the Normanskill and Hungerkill where we have taken the land for future passive recreation along the creeks.

Dr. Das presenting: First off, I would like to thank you all very much for helping me

 with this subdivision.  I would like to ask that instead of the easement, I would prefer to pay the amount of $1500.00 park fee per lot. We do not want to devalue the property by putting an easement right next to it.

Chairman asked if there was any particular reason for this request.

Dr. Das explained: It is detrimental for the privacy of our home. I would rather pay the park fee in lieu of the easement.

Chairman stated: There was  an e-mail from David Knight, dated June 11, 2008, expressing that the town consider purchasing the property.

Lindsay Childs stated: The easement is very important because it connects to the Campus Club and Nott Road Town park.  

 Chairman stated: That is why we proposed this to maintain that connection.

Mr. Childs stated:  The Pathway Master Plan that was accepted by the Town Board on October 6, 2005, studied all the different areas. One of the areas of concern was to make Nott Road Park and the other alternative ways more accessible by foot from nearby neighborhoods.  The only way for pedestrians to get to the park is to walk along Nott Road, which is a very dangerous.  An alternative way that might be more acceptable is to run a pedestrian easement along the southern edge of the property, away from the house by the stream.  

Mr. Childs talked further about the Pathways Committee Master Plan and their goals in that area.                          

My personal feeling is that if the town loses the opportunity to be able to use that culvert, then there never will be a path between Nott Road Park and the development east of the Hungerkill, because it will be unfeasible to get across the Hungerkill. 

Linda Clark, Counsel stated:  We did not look at the easement carefully because it was voluntarily offered as a condition.  I suspect that it is already being used, and so what you will be doing is recognizing the reality of how the property is being used now. Certainly, it is always better to do things voluntarily and for the good of the town. There are other reasons why the conditions may stick for legal reasons. 

Mr. Das continued to discuss of why he would like to pay the park fee instead. The easement would not be very beneficial for us.

Linda Clark stated: There is no question that the property would be burden by the easement. I just question whether or not it would be any of a greater burden than what exists already legally by virtue of the right-of-way and by the current use. The condition was that there would be this easement. The condition was not an alternative condition.  We never got to whether or not we could impose an easement. We never got to the question of whether or not the law already recognizes an existing easement. These are all the issues we would have to get to if you were not willing to agree to honor the condition that is already part of the record and already part of the approval. 

Chairman stated: We could not amend the condition without establishing another public hearing. We are here tonight to consider your request. As a board we would have to have another public hearing to amend the condition.  Is there some alternate location for the easement?

 There was further discussion about the easement and the location of the trail. 

Chairman stated: If you have any suggestions or ideas you can forward to us. 

Linda Clark, Counsel, stated:  Right now with the entire trail being behind the sewer easement, it is hard to imaging anything less intrusive than what it is right now.   What we might work on is to come up with a plan to discourage foot traffic on the sewer easement. That does not have to be part of this project. 

Chairman stated: I would still like to maintain the connection.  

Linda Clark, Counsel stated: We can look at whether or not just changing the access is more akin to a boundary line or lot line adjustment.

Ms. Weston stated: If it is a minor adjustment, I don’t think we would need to require a public hearing.     

Terry Coburn stated:  Does Dr. Das understand that if you come back for the public hearing to rehear, then there is a chance that you can be denied without the trail.

Dr.  Das did not want to have a dispute with the town.

Marty  Garnic,  15 Elmwood, member of the Pathways Committee,  voiced his opinion about the connection and was in favor of it.  There was never any problems outside of water issues and never because of  pedestrians. 

Dr. Das asked if he accepts the conditions as they are laid out in the March meeting, and if there is an alternative easement, then we will meet with  the pathways committee.

The Planning Board agreed to continue this for further discussion.

************************************************************************

SITE REVIEW – Clark -  Park  Plaza Place

Jan Weston, Town Planner announced that this was a site plan to allow a martial arts school and would like to go in the vacant space, once occupied by Queen of Tarts,  at Park Place Plaza. The parking is more than ample to accommodate their parking needs.

No  planning objections. 

Chairman  made a motion to recommend the site plan review to allow a martial arts school.

The motion was seconded by Thomas Robert and carried by a 5-1 vote by the Board. (Childs abstained)

************************************************************************MEETING ADJOURNED: 8:45 P.M.
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